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2229 Rocky Ridge Road, Birmingham, AL 35216 

205.985.7267 
www.dentalboard.org 

 
 
 

MINUTES 
BOARD MEETING 

January 13, 2023 
 

The Board of Dental Examiners of Alabama met Friday, January 13, 2023, at the Board office to conduct 
business. 
 
The President called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. with the following members in attendance: Dr. Marshall A. 
Williams, President; Dr. Bruce E. Cunningham, Vice President; Dr. Roberto V. Pischek, Secretary/Treasurer; Dr. 
Melodie A. Jones; Dr. Mark R. McIlwain; Dr. Kevin M. Sims; and Sandra Kay Alexander, RDH. Also in 
attendance were W. Blake Strickland, Executive Director; Dr. Donna L. Dixon, Esq., Prosecuting Counsel; Aaron 
Dettling, Esq., General Counsel; Kevin Lane, Compliance Director; Gina Latham, ADHP Coordinator; Dr. Mary 
Beth Finn, Financial Services Manager; and Steve Hancock, Licensing Specialist.  Guests included: Dr. Mike 
Garver, Chair, ADPWC; Dr. Paul Koch and Dr. Louis Malcmacher (via Zoom); and Laura Howell (AL Attorney 
General’s Office). 
 
The President determined a quorum was present, and the Executive Director confirmed. 
 
The meeting was advertised on the Board’s website, www.dentalboard.org, and on the Secretary of State’s 
website, www.sos.alabama.gov, in compliance with the Alabama Open Meetings Act. 
 

The President asked for a review of the December 2, 2022, minutes. Dr. Cunningham moved to approve the 
minutes as presented. Dr. Jones seconded the motion. It was approved by unanimous consent. 
 
Dr. Pischek presented the Financial Report for November 2022.  Dr. Williams made a motion to accept the report 
as presented. Dr. Jones seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.   
Note:  The internal audit is still being conducted.  Once complete, the approved new format will be utilized.   
 
Dr. Malcmacher, via Zoom, presented information regarding PDO Thread Lifts and Microneedling.  Dr. Koch 
was in attendance to assist in answering questions.  Upon completion of the presentation and a short discussion, 
Dr. McIlwain made a motion that PDO Thread Lifts fall within the scope of dentistry.  Dr. Sims seconded the 
motion.  The motion was approved by unanimous consent.  Further discussion on Microneedling will occur later. 
 
At/about 9:20 a.m., Dr. Williams moved to enter Executive Session for the discussion of pending litigation, and 
to return to public session at 10:30 am. Dr. Pischek seconded the motion. The President called for a roll call vote: 
Dr. Marshall Williams, yea; Dr. Bruce Cunningham, yea; Dr. Roberto Pischek, yea; Dr. Melodie Jones, yea; Dr. 
Mark McIlwain, yea; Dr. Kevin Sims, yea; Ms. Kay Alexander, yea.  The motion carried.  At 10:10 a.m., the 
Board retired from Executive Session. 
 
Dr. Mike Garver presented the Wellness Report.  Dr. Garver is working with board staff to clarify protocols for 
deferral cases. 
 
Dr. Jones presented the ADPH Survey of Children’s Oral Health. Data shows several areas in Alabama better 
than the national average. 

http://www.dentalboard.org/
http://www.dentalboard.org/
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Dr. Jones requested the AADB Accredited Continuing Education (ACE) Program be accepted for approved 
continuing education.  Director Strickland advised that this agency would be automatically recognized as part of 
a national dental-related agency.   There was no action by the Board. 
   
Dr. McIlwain requested the Board approve continuing education for an OMFS Roundtable provided through 
High 5. Dr. Cunningham made a motion to approve.  Ms. Alexander seconded the motion.  It was approved by 
unanimous consent. 
 
Director Strickland presented a request by Ms. Michelle Creighton, RDH for approved continuing education for 
a “Lunch & Learn” event hosted by the Hope Center.  The Board reviewed the provided information by Ms. 
Creighton.  After a review of the information, the Board determined the event did not have an instructional 
element as required by board rule.  Ms. Alexander made a motion that the Board not approve the event for 
approved continuing education.  Dr. Jones seconded the motion.  The motion was approved by unanimous 
consent.  Ms. Alexander requested board staff speak with Ms. Creighton about licensees volunteering at The 
Hope Center applying for individual continuing education for pro bono charitable work. 
 
Dr. Jones presented her report from the State Committee on Public Health (SCPH). Dr. Jones advised one of the 
major discussions regarded the continuing shortages of certain medications in Alabama. 
 
Dr. Jones presented her report on the CITA Dental Hygiene Exam.  Ms. Alexander noted her review of recent 
exam failures involved the clinical portion. 
 
Dr. Jones presented a report on the CITA Final Annual Meeting, which was held in Orlando, FL.   
 
Dr. Jones reported on the CDCA-WREB-CITA (CWC) Conference recently held in Dallas, TX.  She reported 
that Alabama held their caucus meeting during the conference to elect the 2023 steering committee.  Dr. Jones 
will serve on this committee.  Dr. Cunningham noted when CITA was absorbed into CDCA-WREB, there was a 
cash reserve which will be distributed to schools and clinics through a foundation for humanitarian purposes.   
 
Ms. Alexander gave the CWC Annual Session – Dental Hygiene report.  She thanked the Board for allowing her 
to attend. 
 
Director Strickland discussed the current BDEAL Employee Benefits Package (Health and Dental).  He reported 
an internal audit found single-employee coverage was calculated correctly on payroll, but family coverage was 
not calculated correctly for both Health and Dental.  A decision by the Board in April 2018 authorized paying all 
costs over $250.00 incurred by the employee for Health and Dental family coverage. The audit found several 
employees had been overcharged for family coverage and one employee had been undercharged (<$50.00) 
Director Strickland requested the Board clarify how benefits should be paid.  Dr. Cunningham made a motion 
for the Board to approve the Health and Dental coverage with a total cap of $250.00, refund the amounts 
overcharged, and have the employee undercharged pay what’s due. Dr. Jones seconded the motion.  It was 
approved by unanimous consent. 
 
Dr. Cunningham requested the Board approve members to attend SCDDE in Knoxville.  Dr. McIlwain made a 
motion to approve Dr. Cunningham, Dr. Pischek, and Ms. Alexander to attend this meeting.  Dr. Jones seconded 
the motion.  It was approved by unanimous consent. 
 
Gina Latham, ADHP Coordinator, presented the Board a request from a student to remain in the ADHP.  The 
student had a family medical emergency occur during the exam sessions.  Ms. Alexander made a motion to allow 
the student to remain in the program.  Dr. Sims seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous consent. 
 
Dr. Dixon discussed a recent issue regarding corporate dental ownership without an Alabama dentist owner.  As 
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this is a potential violation, a discussion ensued as to the best way to ensure compliance. Mr. Lane suggested 
revising the renewal process to capture this type of information. The staff was directed to research and implement 
this process for the 2023-2024 renewal cycle.  Dr. McIlwain suggested an additional action of notifying licensees 
of this request by our mass email system.  
 
Mr. Dettling discussed the current Code of Alabama (1975), §34-9-15 regarding the retired licensee privilege.  
He explained the privilege is required under state law; however, there is no definition of “Retired” or “Disabled” 
for implementing a protocol for staff.  Mr. Dettling will work with Director Strickland to develop definitions and 
establish a protocol to allow licensees to apply for this privilege.  This privilege does not apply to continuing 
education requirements or permits. 
 
Director Strickland discussed how to address reinstatement requests from licensees that have been “Inactive” for 
more than 5 years.  Currently, the staff has been working under the protocol of requiring a maximum of 5 years 
of continuing education documentation and appropriate fees for these requests.  Mr. Dettling suggested these 
requests need to be brought before the Board on an individual basis.  The Board agreed with Mr. Dettling’s 
suggestion.  Director Strickland will work with staff to develop a protocol or amend the administrative code to 
require the licensee to provide documentation of continuing education that includes clinical/hand-skills training. 
 
Director Strickland reviewed the final legislative package with the Board.  He requested final approval of the 
language of the amendments.  Dr. Cunningham made a motion to approve the amendments.  Dr. Jones seconded 
the motion.  The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
 
Director Strickland reviewed the final amendments to existing administrative code (board rule) regarding 
Inventory/Dispensing Logs and Mandatory Continuing Education-Ethics.  He requested final approval of the 
language of the amendments.  Dr. Cunningham made a motion to approve the proposed amendments to the board 
rules.  Dr. Jones seconded the motion.  The motion was approved by unanimous consent.  The proposed changes 
will be posted on the Board’s website for public review.  Mr. Dettling will ensure the process is followed 
correctly.  Public comments have been solicited.  Any comments received in writing will be submitted to the 
Board at the March 2023 board meeting. 
 
Director Strickland requested approval for the American College of Education (ACE) application fee and review 
for possible CREDIT approval of the ADHP program (@ $13,000.00.  This fee starts the process and, if CREDIT 
approval is attained, the renewal of this approval would occur every 5 years.  Dr. Cunningham made a motion to 
approve the application and fee.  Dr. Jones seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous consent. 
 
Director Strickland requested approval to integrate the i-Gov database with the CE Broker database through a 
corresponding API.  This change would be for the 2023-2024 renewal cycle.  Licensees would have to be current 
with continuing education for the license to renew and the date to change to the appropriate expiration.  Dr. Jones 
made a motion to approve the integration.  Dr. Cunningham seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous 
consent. 
 
Dr. Jones recommended approval of Dental License by Regional Exam, based on successful completion of the 
jurisprudence exam for the below applicant.  Dr. Sims made a motion to approve the application.  Dr. 
Cunningham seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous consent. 
 

• Olivia Sorrell, DMD; UAB 2021 
 
Dr. Jones recommended approval of Dental License by Credential, based on successful completion of the 
jurisprudence exam for the following applicants.  Dr. McIlwain made a motion to approve the applications.  Dr. 
Sims seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous consent. 
 

• Christopher Fogarty, DMD, MS; Univ of Louisville 2005 
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• Garrett Lipsey, DDS; LSU 2017 
• Nipa Parikh, DMD, Temple Univ 2017 
• Brian Pelsue, DDS; Univ of Minnesota 2006 

 
Ms. Alexander recommended approval of Dental Hygiene license by Regional Exam, based on successful 
completion of the jurisprudence exam for the following applicants.  Dr. Pischek made a motion to approve the 
applications.  Dr. Sims seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous consent. 
 

• Courtney Cline, RDH; CRDTS 2022; Wallace State 2022 
• Miranda Porter, RDH; CITA 2022; Fortis 2022 
• Lindsey Mitchell, RDH; CRDTS 2022; Fortis 2022 
• Emily Cocke, RDH; CITA 2022; Fortis 2022 

 
Ms. Latham presented the ADHP Report.  Dr. McIlwain asked when the OSCI exam is available.  Ms. Latham 
advised June 2023.  ADHP graduates will get their certificates in April 2023 and will be eligible to sit for their 
board exams.   
 
Director Strickland presented the Inspection Report. 
 

• Wallace State Community College-Dental Hygiene program site evaluations have been completed 
for 4 clinics. 

 
Mr. Aaron Dettling, Esq. presented the Attorney report. 
 
Director Strickland presented the Executive Report. 
 

• There are approximately 286 (Dental-91; Dental Hygiene-195) licensees that have yet to renew 
their licenses as of January 1, 2023.  Additionally, a total of 135 permits were not renewed. 

• The Board received a total of 142 complaints/administrative cases in 2022.  This is the highest 
number since 2008. 

• New furniture for the Board office has been ordered.  New chairs have been received but waiting 
on desks. 

• Dr. Williams and Director Strickland signed the construction contract complete the board room 
expansion/renovation.   

• The new HVAC system for the 2nd floor is on backorder. 
 

• Director Strickland announced we have two (2) new employees:  Steve Hancock, Licensing 
Specialist and Shannon Youngblood, Investigator.   

 
• Director Strickland recommended to the Board that we change the titles of “Licensing Clerk” and 

“Bookkeeper” to “Licensing Specialist” and “Accounting Specialist” to bring these job titles more 
in line with the other state agencies.   

 
• There will be a legal compliance audit this year (2023) and a Sunset Audit/Review in 2024. 

 
 
Dr. Jones made a motion that case #2022-124 has no evidence to sustain.  Dr. Cunningham seconded the motion.  
It was approved by unanimous consent with the case team leader and hygiene member abstaining from the vote. 
   
Dr. Sims made a motion that case #2022-125 has no evidence to sustain.  Dr. McIlwain seconded the motion. It 
was approved by unanimous consent with the case team leader and hygiene member abstaining from the vote. 
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Dr. Jones made a motion that case #2022-122 has no evidence to sustain.  Dr. Cunningham seconded the motion.  
 It was approved by unanimous consent with the case team leader and hygiene member abstaining from the vote. 
 
Dr. Cunningham made a motion that case #2022-126 has no evidence to sustain.  Dr. Jones seconded the motion.  
It was approved by unanimous consent with the case team leader and hygiene member abstaining from the vote. 
 
Dr. McIlwain made a motion that case #2022-116 be noticed for a hearing.  Dr. Jones seconded the motion. It 
was approved by unanimous consent with the case team leader and hygiene member abstaining from the vote. 
 
Dr. Jones made a motion that case #2022-127 be noticed for a hearing.  Dr. Pischek seconded the motion.  
It was approved by unanimous consent with the case team leader and hygiene member abstaining from the vote. 
 
Dr. Cunningham made a motion that case #2022-114 has no evidence to sustain.  Dr. Pischek seconded the 
motion. It was approved by unanimous consent with the case team leader and hygiene member abstaining from 
the vote. 
 
There was no action on case #2022-118 – Waiting on Legal/Board action. 
 
Dr. Jones made a motion that case #2022-67 be noticed for a hearing.  No member seconded the motion; therefore 
the motion was failed.  Dr. Jones made a motion to issue a Letter of Censure.  Dr. McIlwain seconded the motion. 
Dr. Williams, Dr. Jones, and Dr. McIlwain voted in favor of the motion.  Dr. Cunningham and Dr. Pischek voted 
against the motion.  The case team leader and hygiene member abstained.  Motion carried. 
 
Dr. Cunningham made a motion to adjourn.  Dr. Jones seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous 
consent. Meeting adjourned at 1:27 p.m. No members of the public were present at the time of adjournment. 
 
Immediately after the meeting adjourned, a procedural error was discovered regarding the vote on case #2022-
67.  A decision was made to re-enter the board meeting. 
 
The President called the meeting to order at 1:40 p.m. with the following members in attendance: Dr. Marshall 
Williams, President; Dr. Bruce E. Cunningham, Vice President; Dr. Roberto V. Pischek, Secretary/Treasurer; Dr. 
Melodie A. Jones; Dr. Mark R. McIlwain. Also in attendance were W. Blake Strickland, Executive Director; Dr. 
Donna L. Dixon, Esq., Prosecuting Counsel; Aaron Dettling, Esq., General Counsel; Kevin Lane, Compliance 
Director. 
 
The President determined a quorum was present, and the Executive Director confirmed. 
 
Dr. Jones made a motion to rescind her previous motion for case #2022-67 regarding the issuance of a Letter of 
Censure.  Dr. Cunningham seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous consent. Case#2022-67 will be 
reconsidered by the Board at its next regular business meeting. 
 
Dr. Cunningham made a motion to adjourn.  Dr. Jones seconded the motion.  It was approved by unanimous 
consent. Meeting adjourned at 1:45 p.m. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Dr. Roberto V. Pischek, Secretary/Treasurer  
 
Approved:  
 
Submitted by: Steve Hancock 
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